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As our school year draws to a close, | have the pleasure of compiling our newsletter. This year has
brought some changes to RJS including my appointment as Principal after the mid-term break in
November 2018, Margaret Silke, who had been acting Principal, stepped down and has been
supporting me with Jonathan Adair as Deputy Principal. During our first Parents” Committee meeting,
Margaret reminded us that ‘as we approach our Centenary Year, a year which marks the beginning of
the celebration of 100 years, of young souls, given into the care of teachers, who celebrate their
differences and whose day is filled with the love and energy only children can bring.... that these
traditions continue and these walls resound with happy voices raised in song, long pages filled with
maths, poetry 1o listen to, and the joy of the children who come to school with glad hearts. All of you
who have sent your children to us. Children who have given me some of the happiest hours of my
life’. Margaret then formally passed on to me, our children, a treasure of great value.

As this year draws 10 a close and the formalities for next year have been shared, | would like to take this
opportunity to pay special thanks to two members of staff. As | mentioned in my last letter, Margaret Silke
and Jonathan Adair will be stepping down in their capacity as Deputy Principal at the end of this year, We
will not be saying goodbye to them. Margaret will continue to use her invaluable skills, kindness and
caring approach with children who go to her for Resource classes. Jonathan will continue with Form 6 next
vear with all the special activities, trips, events and shows that the year entails.

I would like to acknowledge the incredible legacy that they built up in RIS over the past 15 years. She and
Jonathan are an inspiring team, who have continued to uphold and treasure the core values and Quaker
ethos of Isabel Douglas, who founded the school 100 years ago. The entire school community would like
to recognise and thank Margaret and Jonathan for everything they have done over the years in their
capacity as Principal and Deputy Principal, providing a leaming environment that is unique in so many
ways and which puts the children at the centre of every activity, thought, comment, gesture and decision.
They, with their wonderful team of teachers, classroom assistants, SNAs, Learning Support teachers and
ancillary staff, have created an atmosphere of respect, dignity and integrity where every child has the
opportunity to shine, where differences are celebrated, talents are developed, new ideas are inspired and
creativity and imagination are given the freedom to blossom.

On the school’s 80" Anniversary, President McAleese said that, “Rathgar Junior School has much to
cherish and celebrate. When Isabel Douglas founded the school here in 1919 she hoped to offer her pupils
a broader educational experience than that available in many schools at the time. Her Froebel training had
encouraged her to appreciate the importance of putting the individual needs and interests of the child first.
She understood that we learn best when all our talents are fully developed. It was an exceptionally
innovative approach for the time and generations of children at this school have benefited from her vision.’
This vision is still alive today thanks to your dedication and love for the school and for that we are all
eternally grateful. As the old Quaker proverb says, ‘Have faith and the way will open.” You teach the
children to believe in themselves and their talents and support them in reaching their potential. There is no
greater gift than this.

As we join together in preparation for the 100™ Anniversary, we reflect upon and celebrate the honesty and
integrity of our school and all those who believe in preserving and cherishing the rounded education it
provides. | look forward to the many special events and activities that are planned for the coming year and
am delighted that we can walk this path together.
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Staff

Jonathan Adair returned to Form 6 on September 3%, back in his much loved class bringing with him
a strong work ethic and sense of fun. Charles Chambers moved to Form 5 following Gert Derham’s
retirement., Charles is enjoying the new challenges that class brings and no doubt his experience in
Form 6 stands to him. Claus Jensen retumned to Form 2 with his new guitar and it felt as if he’d never
been away. As Jennifer Devlin went on a career break, Sheena Flaherty who taught Form 2 last year
moved up with her class to teach Form 3. Majella McCloskey re-joined the team as a support teacher
for KGA, KGB and Form 1. Elisabeth Dinet and Gert Derham are also a valued part of the Learning
Support Team this year.

1 would like to congratulate Emma Glass who will be taking over as Deputy Principal of RJS in
September 2019. Emma has been a dedicated member of our teaching team for over 10 years and has
a wealth of experience and enthusiasm to share with us. | am very much looking forward to working
closely with Emma next year and wish her all the best in her new role.

Due to the increasing number of children needing extra support in the school we will be keeping
Sheena Flaherty on as a member of our Leaming Support team next year. She will also take Irish
classes in Forms 1-6 on Fridays as Nollaig Coffey will be teaching a 4-day week next year. Sheena
will also be leading our Green Schools and Wellbeing programs.

I would like to recognise and thank Bermadette, Sheila, Rita and Majella who make Kids Club a
wonderful environment for the children. They have the most Kind, caring and loving disposition and
have a beautiful relationship with the children and parents.

Special thanks to our incredible Games staff - Gillian, Gerard, Amy, Tessa, Stephanie and Jessica as
well as Mr Chambers and Ms Flaherty who have done Trojan work on developing skills with the
children and leading the senior teams in a very successful hockey season.

Thanks to our head of music Rita Bowens and her team of instrumental teachers — Nozomi, Brian and
Alan who have done amazing work on preparing the children for music day this year. The musical
talent in the school is outstanding!

I would like thank Edel and Carol for their incredible efficiency and organisation and for their support
this vear. They are invaluable members of our team and wonderful asset to the school community. [
would like to recognise and thank Noreen for all she does in our school, from making the most
delicious sandwiches and tea for the staff and ensuring the school is kept spick and span, to decorating
the most elegant and vibrant Christmas trees in December. Our thanks to Kevin for keeping the
grounds looking so well and for all he does to help in the school.

[ would like to recognise the wonderful after school classes that enhance the childrens” education.
Hilary Cahil and her team in DADA together with many children from RJS and other schools,
produced the most incredible show, ‘Bugsy Malone’ in the Civic Theatre over four days in June. This
incredible experience for the children will stay in their hearts and minds forever. Daire and her team
have done great work with KGB children in Playball this year. Mary Healy prepared Form 2 and ?
prepared Form 6 children for their special Communion and Confirmation days. These were very
special occasions for the children and their families. Fred and Ms Flaherty continued Chess Club on
Mondays which was thoroughly enjoyed by the children.

I would like to thank Ben Pearson and the Directors for their support and guidance this year.



I would like to thank all members of staff for their hard work this year, The thought, creativity,
innovation and inspirational learning activities they provide for the children make the school what it is
today. Sarah Lamb, one of our Directors shared one piece of advice to me in our first meeting. She
said that, “There is no | in TEAM’, a message passed on by her father, and not a truer word was said.
Every member of our school team plays an invaluable role, and it is in working together that we
provide a school of excellence. All teachers have made an enormous effort in preparing the children
for trips and events throughout the year, from the assemblies, plays, Maidin na Gaeilge, Music Day,
Sports Days, Form 6 At Home, school tours and Exhibition, to the beautiful displays in the corridors
and classrooms throughout the year.

Outings & Events

The Copper Collection started on Monday 10® September and finished on Friday 12" October. The
Copper Collection raised € 2,464.67. Two bake sales contributed hugely to this amount. FS on Friday
28" September raised € 850.50, a staggering amount. But it was amazing that the bake sale on Moyne
Road, Ranelagh, organised by the Mooney family raised € 804.35. Margaret said that it was very
touching to see the quiet enthusiasm of the children involved and how they supported each other.
Equally impressive was the support we received from the parents of the school who never let us down
and who support us and the children in all our endeavours. This was the largest amount of money
raised by the school for any charity, a great testament to the generosity of our whole school
community,

On Oct. 8" we had a Bulb planting morning. All classes took part and we enjoyed bursts of colour in
the Spring.

On 10" Oct. Forms 3, 4, 5 & 6 went to “The Ark™ for their first outing of the year. We were regaled at
assembly by accounts of their morning which was much enjoyed by everyone.

On 11" Oct Forms | & 2 went to the Botanic Gardens. They were lucky with fine weather and had a
lovely morning there.

On 17" Oct Forms 3 & 4 went to the Natural History Museum. The children really loved this rather
alternative Zoo and had lots of stories from their outing — the more gruesome the better!

On 18" Oct we had Susan into Assembly representing Team Hope. She had her usual interesting
examples of “Shoebox™ treasure and we had 130 boxes ready for collection on the 9" November. The
highest number of boxes in all the years we have been collecting.

On 24™ Oct Form 6 went on their annual sponsored walk for charities of their choices to Bushy Park.
They enjoyed their day and raised € 1138.75 for their sponsored child in India, Dogs Trust & Enable
Ireland.

On 25" Oct. our parents Quiz Night was a great success. with the largest attendance to date. The
amount raised was €550.

We broke up for mid-term on the 26" of October, returning on the 5* of November for the season
most loved by us in RIS. Our Christmas Time together.

On 6™ November the stage went up. Form 6, Jonathan and Kevin saw to it that at Assembly on 7" we
came in to our beloved stage. The excitement was palpable and this was only the beginning! Play
practices began on the 7%



Parents Christmas Party Night took place on 7" December in CYM where parents enjoyed music,
dancing and a photo booth!

On 8™ November Form 6 went on their annual outing to Croke Park. This is a popular outing and this
year was no exception. Form 6 returned with exciting stories for Assembly.

On the 10" December KGA received their vaccinations.

On the 19" December, Class teachers were asked to cover Topic | and 5 of Stay Safe — ‘Feeling Safe
and Unsafe’ and “Strangers’, in response to Garda advice on recent safety concerns for children.

The annual Christmas Plays were absolutely spectacular. What was most impressive was the standard
of organisation by the children, from the choreography, sound, lighting and staging, to the support and
encouragement they gave their classmates. Needless to say the confidence and talent on stage was
remarkable. The effort and thought put into the preparation of these shows is a credit to the class
teachers and children alike. All their hard work was very much appreciated by the other children, staff
and parents alike.

Class Plays

KGA: The Sleepy Shepherd

KGB: Ralph the Reindeer

Form 1: Eddie the Penguin

Form 2: Roald Dahl’s Jack in the Beanstalk
Form 3: A Snow White Christmas

Form 4: Panto Pandemonium

Form 5: Rocky Monster Show

Form 6: Bah Humbug

From 17" — 19" Form 6 went to Brabazon House, Bloomfield Nursing Home and Orwell Nursing
Home to do their shows. Great days out and very well received.

On 20" December Form 4-Form 6 went ice-skating in Swords. The rink was much busier than in
previous years but an enjoyabie day out nonetheless and a lovely treat after such a busy term
preparing for their Christmas plays.

On our return in January Art Zone delivered workshops to all classes. Teachers decided that they
would focus on clay this year. All will be revealed at the Exhibition but needless to say, the standard
of pieces in all classes was excellent and the children really enjoyed the experience.

Gillian Butler (Head Coach) and myself attended the launch of the new pitches at Three Rock and the
children are very excited to be using these.

On 10™ January Form 3 and Form 6 went to the BT Young Scientist Exhibition. Children really
enjoyed the workshops and talks in particular and one child was very excited to be called up on stage
to participate in an explosion experiment. A great and very busy day was enjoyed by all.

On 24™ January Form 6 visited the Mosque in Clonskeagh.



Pancake Tuesday took place on the 5" March where myself and Margaret cooked up a storm in the
gym. Form 6 children helped with the coordination of classes coming down and they danced around
and played games with them. Children brought in their own toppings. Delicious!!!

On the 7% March Form 6 visited Leinster House. It was a very interesting day to observe from the
gallery and we thoroughly enjoyed our tour afterwards. This was followed by a stop on Grafton Street
to stock up on treats and a picnic in Stephen’s Green.

Maidin na Gaeilge on the 13" March was a huge success again this vear, showcasing talent not only in
Irish, but also drama, singing, dancing, storytelling and poetry. The event ended on a high with a
Fashion Show presented as Gaeilge. Credit must be given to Ms Coffey, our amazing Irish teacher,
who coordinated the whole event in a very short space of time.

The *Not Too Late Show" entertained Form | to Form 6 on 21* March. This show addressed the issue
of climate change in an engaging and interesting way.

Form 3 and Form 4 were taken by Ms Glass and Ms Flaherty to Wesley for 4 weeks to use their gym
for gymnastics. Both classes were fully engaged and their teachers commended their behaviour and
participation saving that they were looking forward to this again next year.

Form 5 took part in the GLOBE Air Quality Campaign which was run by “The Globe Program’ in
partnership with An Taisce and the Environmental Protection Agency. RJS was one of 28 schools
participating from [reland. Children took part in an air quality investigation over a number of weeks,
Children placed test tubes at different points around the school, both in the front and back. Two
facilitators from the education team visited Form 5 and discussed the results and steps moving
forward.

On 3™ April the Form 6 Sale of Work & Form 5 Bake Sale were incredibly successful again this year.
Both classes were amazing at organising everything and coordinating classes. Equally successful was
Treasure World the following day! Over €1600 was raised for Dog's Trust and St. Luke’s Hospital,
Rathgar.

Movie Afternoons:
KGA/KGB: Friday 8" March
Form 1/Form 2: Friday 22" March
Form 3/Form 4: Friday 29" March
Form 5: Friday 5™ April
Form 6: Thursday 13" June

Form 6 visited the Jewish Museum on the 10™ April as part of their comparative religion studies.
On the 25% March Accord came in and delivered RSE workshops to Form 5 and Form 6.

All Stars Cooking: Form 4- Form 6 participated in this cooking programme sponsored by Super Valu.
The children loved participating and parents were equally pleased at the children wanting to cook for
them at home! The recipes were casy to follow and very tasty!



Family Fun Walk took place on Sunday 7" April. The sun was shining. the garden was full of laughter
and excitement and the children were playing with their friends and their four legged friends. The
gym was filled with yet more beautiful cakes and sweet delights which were snapped up in a very
short period of time. The three groups of children went off on their routes with a spring in their steps,
excited to be with their family and friends on such a social occasion. The garden was set up with
tea/coffee, juice, cakes, buns and biscuits and everyone had a smile on their face as they dug in on
their return. Form 6 helped with face painting and games. It was a fantastic event and we were blessed
with the weather.

Healthy Eating Week (8" — 12 April) was a great success. Form 3 were treated to a very special
workshop from ‘Bee Aware ' where they learned all about bees, how they make honey and what plants
they like. They then had the opportunity to plant some of these in our garden. The children wrote a
reflection on the day and the comments were so beautiful and sentimental, that you could really
appreciate how much the children got out of this experience. In other classes, teachers used a cross-
curricular approach to healthy eating. KGA learned all about their fruit and vegetables and what
constituted a healthy meal. KGB were treated to fruit brochettes in the gym. Form 4 did a super
experiment on the sugar content of certain drinks and did a very informative display for all to see.
Other classes used the food pyramid, song, poetry, science (looking at labels) and other literacy
activities to explore the theme of Healthy Eating.

On Wednesday 8" May we had our annual ‘lce-cream Day’ which raised funds for Down Syndrome
Ireland. A massive thank you to the parents who stood outside in the shelter, during pretty wet and
windy conditions, to give the children their ice-creams.

Music Day was held on 15" May. Rita Bowens, our musical director really went above and beyond in
her preparation of the children. 75 children participated in playing their individual instruments and
each class participated in a group recital. The planning and organisation of this event is no joke and
our hats go off to Ms Bowens for her dedication and perseverance in making it all happen. The talent,
passion and enthusiasm of the children was clear to see and there were several teary eyed parents in
the audience as they shared in so many special moments with the children. Music is the language of
the soul. You don’t have to play an instrument to enjoy and appreciate music, and this day celebrated
the joy that music clearly brings to the children.

Form 1 and Form 2 went to Trinity Sports Centre on 27" May for their end of year trip. Everyone
came back with smiles on their faces, including the teachers, who reported that they all had a fantastic
time!

On the 29" May Form 3 and Form 4 visited Tayto Park for a fun filled and educational day out.
Despite the weather, the children and staff had a wonderful time and the children’s behaviour was

exemplary. A ride called the Ca Chulainn Coaster seems to have been the favourite attraction!

The 30" May was one of the most memorable events for Form 6 — their ‘Form 6 At Home’ which
took place under the direction of Mr Adair. This was a very special time for the children as they
reflected on their vears in RJS, their successes, their special memories. their talents and the
friendships they have formed over the years. It was an emotional evening filled with happiness and a
few tears as we said goodbye to an incredible cohort of wonderful boys and girls as they embark on
the next stage of their lives. We are very proud of the people they have become and are more than
confident that they are destined for a fantastic future, The staff of RJS looked fondly on this group



with pride as they reflected on their own memories of guiding and teaching them and will be filled
with pride at the achievements of each and every child.

Form 6 went to Carlingford on the 5% — 6™ June for their final school trip in RJS. This overnight trip
was one that the children have been looking forward to for some time. It was an opportunity to have
fun with their fricnds and teachers and to make treasured memories of the special bond that has been
nurtured and developed since they started in our school. | know that Mr Adair was looking forward to
zip-lining and letting loose with the children after having worked so hard with them this year.

Form S visited Causey Farm on 5" June where they had the opportunity to see wheat being milled,
made brown bread and of course were introduced to their many animals before heading to the bog
where they saw turf being cut followed by some bog jumping!

On the 10" June we will have our Exhibition where the children’s art and handwork will be displayed.
Families are invited into the school to see the incredible pieces the children have created. This event is
the culmination of a lot of hard work and preparation over the year. It is a very special occasion and a
joy to see the pride on the children’s faces as they excitedly show people around.

KGA and KGB visited UCD Go Kids Go on 12™ June for an action packed day of fun. All the
children were active from the start, with rosy cheeks and smiles on their faces at the end of the day. It
was hard to tear them away from all the activities.

On Thursday 13" June Form 3 and 4 went to the Mill Theatre to see ‘The Twits". It was the last day of
Games. Form 6 went on a picnic in Palmerston Park and returned to school in the evening for their
Movie Night in their pyjamas!

On Friday 14" June our year drew to a close, finishing 12:30.

Hockey

The hockey season commenced on Sept. 6%, The children were given a special talk at Assembly
regarding proper behaviour at games. As always Forms 5 & 6 voted to elect our Hockey Captains,
with Emma Massey chosen as Girls Captain and Ellen Walsh as Vice-Captain. The Boys™ Captain
was Zach Silverman & the Vice-Captain was Donncha Dullaghan. Games staff were also met with
and advised on our Rules of Conduct at Hockey and plans were laid for the season. We had several
new coaches this season, who are well qualified and experienced. Jonathan, Margaret and I checked
on games on a number of occasions throughout the year. Children and staff worked well together.

The results of our hockey matches were as follows:

October
25" Our girls team played Our Lady’s Grove and won 3-2.

November

6™ The Boys played Sandford Parish National School (won 5-3 to RJS)
8" Girls against Whitechurch (8-2 win)

13" Boys Hockey against Rathgar National School (won 3-2)

15" Boys Hockey against Guardian Angels (lost 1-0)



23" Boys played St Patrick’s in Greystones (won 2-1)
27" F2-F4 Hockey Blitz with Whitechurch during normal games times.
27" Boys Hockey against Taney (won 6-0)

January
5" January Girls played Mt Anville Montessori (won 6-3)
21% Girls played Scoil Mhuire (lost 5-2)

February

4™ February Girls played against Mount Sackville (won 6-3) Semi-Final

14" February the boys played against Guardian Angels (won 4-2)

Our boys played in Loretto Bray against Delgany on Monday | 1% March (won 6-4)

On 27" February Form 6 journeyed down to Newtown Junior School in Waterford with Mr Adair and
myself. It was a lovely outing and the children were very excited to participate in a friendly
tournament and we were treated to a lovely lunch afterwards in the canteen. Spirits were high on
leaving Waterford and we were treated to some lovely singing on the bus trip home.

On 28" February the boys played Rathmichael in Three Rock Rovers (1-1).

March

On I* March the boys plaved an away match against Rathgar National School at The High School
(won 5-2).

5™ March Girls played Mt Anville and came 3%

Our Boys and Girls teams both reached the finals this year, certainly making history! The girls were
first to reach the final on 26" March. Children and teachers packed onto buses up to Three Rock to
support our girls in what can only be described as a nail biting, exhilarating and clectrifying
experience! Many parents were there to support the children also. Although the girls did not win
overall, they certainly gave it their best shot and were gracious and positive in receiving their medals
and congratulating the winners. The fact that they got to that point really reflects the hard work and
dedication of the team and their coaches and we are all very proud of everyone who participated.

The boys® won their league as a result of their scores but had to play the other top team, Rathmichael,
at Wesley College on the 28" March. Once again, this match was equally exhilarating, as both teams
were really well matched. At the full time whistle the score was equal so the winner was decided by 5
members of each team pushing the ball from the mid line into an open goal — not an easy thing to do
with the whole school, parents, teachers and friends, all watching with bated breath! The final result
saw our team not only being presented with the cup for the league, but also a plaque for winning the
final.

On 9™ April Three Rock Rovers hosted our Parents’ Hockey Match. Form 6 decided on teams which
were made up of children and parents. A tournament took place on the front hockey pitch where the
supporters looked on with excitement at the enthusiasm of all players. Many parents commented on
the fact that this was the only opportunity they had to play hockey with their children and they looked
forward to it every year, Form 6 girls presented Gillian with the most beautiful bouquet of flowers to
show their appreciation of her dedication to the team.

April
The senior girls® team played in a blizz at St Gerrards on the 11" April, finishing as runners up.






